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Pastor’s Reflection 
 
Dear Members and Friends, 
 
We enter the season of Epiph-
any in January, and we are 
grateful for the “manifestation” 
of God’s light and presence 
with us. We are grateful for the 
life of the church and the com-
munity we share. We know that 
being part of a “circle of trust” 
enables us to engage in true 

Christian community and make a difference in the world. 
 
Parker Palmer, a Quaker and founder of the Center for 
Courage and Renewal, talks much about his trademark 
phrase, “Circle of Trust.” This approach is distinguished 
by principles and practices intended to create a process of 
shared exploration. The premise of the approach is that 
when people connect who they are with what they do, the 
seeds of transformation are planted in their lives and the 
lives of those they touch. When those people join with 
each other, transformation becomes a possibility in the 
larger world (see “Love in Action” reading below). 
 
Shared exploration; this is what we are about, isn’t it? As 
we journey together in this New Year 2014, I’m excited 
about the community we form of “shared exploration” 
and I want to invite you to join the “circle of trust” we 
strive to create here at The Congregational Church of 
Almaden Valley. We have many choices for where we 
put our time and energy. Thank you for making church 
involvement a high priority. Thank you for your invest-
ment and belief in who we are and who we are becoming. 
 
New Year’s resolutions are on my mind. I would not be a 
good pastor if I did not urge you to continue to let the 
church be important in your life. Perhaps you are already 

deeply involved in the church, or you are thinking about 
more church involvement, but wherever you are in your 
discernment, know that you are needed. We need you and 
I hope you need us! Above all, God needs you to be a 
voice, a presence, a light for the darkness. 
 
 In coming days, we’ll be reading from the epistle of I 
Corinthians; Paul teaches about a life in community that 
is radically different from that in the normal societies of 
his world. Do we, also, need this connection? Yes, our 
faith circles are intended to help us with our work of 
transformation and our desire to share that transformation 
where we live and work.  
 
The Christian life is not an individual matter even if 
“televangelist” or others give that message. We remem-
ber that Paul did not simply convert individuals; Paul 
created communities. He understood life “in Christ” to be 
a communal matter. This was not simply because “it’s 
important to be part of a church,” but because his pur-
pose, his passion, was to create communities whose life 
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together embodied an alternative to the normalcy of the 
“wisdom of this world” (from The First Paul: Reclaiming 
the Radical Visionary Behind the Church’s Conservative 
Icon by Marcus Borg and John Dominic Crossan, c. 2009). 
 
We know that through our church we have that “safe” 
place to talk about the “wisdom of the world,” where we 
agree and where we differ. We have an invitation to shape 
a world where God is known and spoken of in ways that 
build up, encourage, and strengthen. We do not have the 
answers but we have a community “exploring the inter-
section of religion, belief, faith and society.” (This is the 
theme for a study opportunity Feb 21–22 for our church – 
see details below.) 
 
How is God calling you this new year to engage in that 
dialogue? How is God calling you to be part of the “circle 
of trust” we share together? Thank you for saying yes to 
opportunities ahead to support our community of faith 
here at CCAV! I look forward to seeing you, and I am 
grateful for each of you, your unique gifts and callings. 
You are so generous and caring for me, your pastor. I am 
so happy I’m here with you in 2014 and look forward to 
many years together. 
 
May God’s light shine on us and may our lights shine for 
the Divine One, 
 
Pastor Michele 
 

Welcome Visitor! 
Whether you’re visiting with us because you’re looking 
for a church, or accompanying a friend or family member, 
we bid you a hearty welcome! 
 
We welcome all who would join us on our journey— 
for a day, a week or a lifetime—to discover who we are 
now and who we can become on this road of faith and 
inquiry. 

We embrace our diversity of thought and scriptural 
understanding. We respect and honor all who seek 
to be in covenant with us as we share in the joys and 
responsibilities of our church family. 
We are a warm and friendly bunch, but we’re not perfect! 
So, if in our excitement to greet our church family 
members, we forget our manners, please talk to us, 
introduce yourself and ask us lots of questions! 
And if you want to dig deeper and learn more about 
our church, please visit us at: 
www.CongregationalChurchOfAlmadenValley.org. 
 
 

Moderator’s Note 
Peace and happy New Year to 
one and all. I am now looking 
forward to being together with 
you in the New Year and hope 
you are too!  
 
I plan on posting the 2014 
CCAV Council members and 
committee contact names on the 
bulletin board across from the 
nursery. If you have any ques-

tions or comments, you can check the list as to who you 
can contact for help.  
 
One of the hopes for 2014 is getting our Outreach pro-
gram revitalized. I believe there are several folks who 
would like to see us be more active in the community and 
help “make a difference.” CCAV continues to be involved 
in our shelter feeding on the third Tuesday of each month. 
The Outreach team is looking into other needs in the local 
area where we might be able to also help. They will be 
meeting January 12 after church service to discuss this 
topic. If you are interested in joining us feel free to come 
on the 12th.  
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Thank you to all who were involved in making 2013 such 
a positive year for CCAV. I am also grateful for the lead-
ership and team efforts of our Joint Venture board again 
in 2013. Both churches are blessed with dedicated pastors 
and volunteer leadership. It is a joy and honor to be a part 
of this church family.  
 
Shalom, 
Connie 
 

Thank You Note from Our Pastor 
Dear members and friends of CCAV: As we enter 2014, 
we give thanks for those in our congregation who con-
tinue to serve in their elected positions and for those who 
are saying “yes” to begin service in new areas of leader-
ship on our Church Council, our Joint Venture Board and 
other Committees. Thank you for signing up to serve on 
Sundays in this New Year as Greeters/Coffee Hosts, Li-
turgists, and Communions Servers. Thank you for singing 
in the Shalom Choir, playing in the Folk Choir, and con-
tributing your gift of “presence” each Sunday morning! 
Thank you for your monetary gifts to support the life and 
work of our church and our Joint Venture commitments. 
We know that for many of you this is a sacrifice and a 
love offering. Thank you for giving so much of who you 
are to be part of our church family and extend God’s love 
to those beyond our doors. Thank you!!! Please let me 
know how I may support you with any pastoral care needs 
you identify.  
 
Last, but not least, thank you for your generous care for 
me. I’m grateful for the cards you signed with messages 
of appreciation to me at Christmas and the gift of money 
in the charming gift box (I thought was some chocolate—
it was very “sweet”). What a wonderful symbol of your 
support and desire to affirm my ministry. The “cash” will 
be a big help to me as I continue to adjust to cost of living 
in the Silicon Valley (yes, one must live here to really 
experience that shock). I’m so grateful for this gift from 
you and will continue to know your care through this spe-
cial gift. 

May God be with us and bless us in this New Year! 
 
Pastor Michele 
 

Upcoming Activities 
January 5 is Epiphany Sunday – 9 a.m. Worship and Sing-
ing Communion. Rev. Monique Ortiz will be leading the 
service. She has been visiting us regularly, and we hope 
through her leadership we can learn more about her minis-
try in San Francisco. 
 
January 12 is The Baptism of Christ Sunday – we remem-
ber our baptism with thanksgiving. 
 
January 19 is a JV Worship and Communion Service—10 
a.m.— we observe Ecumenical Sunday/MLK Sunday. 
Thank you for your support of this Joint Venture worship 
opportunity. 
(January 18–25 is the Week of Prayer for Christian Unity) 
 
January 26 is Health and Human Service Sunday. We 
honor all those who work/serve in this area of our com-
munities.  
 
SUNDAY ROUND TABLE DISCUSSIONS CON-
TINUE IN 2014—Next One is February 16 
 
Because we have a JV Worship Service on January 19 
(3rd Sunday), we’ll have our next Round Table discussion 
on February 16 (3rd Sunday) at the end of our Coffee 
Hour (10:30–11:15). The theme for that Sunday is 
“Science, Faith and Technology,” so it is a “fitting” Sun-
day to talk about how those areas intertwine. Perhaps, I’ll 
have a volunteer who would be willing to lead us? Some-
one who is working in the “tech” field? Let me know. 
 
I am hoping for the March 16 Round Table we can have a 
“report” and discussion from those who were able to at-
tend the February event sponsored by the Progressive 
Christian Forum in Santa Cruz. I’m grateful for your sup-
port of our efforts to have some in-depth conversation 

January 2014 



Congregational Church of Almaden Valley—United Church of Christ 

God is Still Speaking 

4 

 

around concerns/issues that are important to us. JOIN US 
ANY TIME; ALL ARE WELCOME! 
 
NOTE:  We thank those serving on our Worship Commit-
tee for their contributions and planning for our weekly 
worship services and our special services (like Taize!). 
Thank you to Carla Gerber, Connie Moore, Debbie Be-
mis, Dot Allfrey, Kathy Kisabeth, and John Hawes. We 
meet every two months; please speak to a person on the 
committee with your thoughts and idea 
 

Other Announcements 
ARE YOU DEDICATED TO RENEWAL AND CON-
GREGATIONAL TRANSFORMATION?? 
 
YOU ARE INVITED TO JOIN OUR CCAV CHURCH 
TEAM TO ATTEND AN EVENT SPONSORED BY 
THE PROGRESSIVE CHRISTIAN FORUM OF SANTA 
CRUZ 
 
Friday and Saturday, February 21–22, 2014 Dr. Diana 
Butler Bass, theologian and researcher, will be at the First 
Congregational Church of Santa Cruz to lead “Exploring 
the Intersection of Religion, Belief, Faith and Society.” If 
you are interested in going and being part of our “team” to 
attend, please call/email the church office, Pastor Michele, 
or Connie Moore, Moderator. Church teams are encour-
aged to attend, and a discount is offered. Our church has a 
special fund for this educational purpose, and we hope to 
utilize the gift to support our attendance. We need at least 
four people to make a team!  
 
(Event is Friday Evening from 7:30–9 p.m. and Saturday 
from 9:00 a.m. to 3 p.m.)  
 
Please let us know by January 19, if possible, if you 
would like to attend, so we may send in our registration. 
Look for dates to support our own Melanie Weiner as she 

prepares for an ecclesiastical council and ordination in the 
New Year! Melanie is serving in ministry at the Ladera 
Community Church, UCC after her graduation from Pa-
cific School of Religion last year. 
 
CCAV Outreach / Mission Committee meet every two 
months. We are looking forward to welcoming you to 
meet with us if you have interest. Please speak to Phyllis 
Chai or Pastor Michele if you would like to attend the 
January meeting. The following meeting will be on Febru-
ary 9 after church. We meet in Pastor Michele’s office. 
 
Donations Are Always Appreciated for Second Harvest 
Food Bank at our church. These non-perishables, nutri-
tious items, are high priority: Low-sugar cereals, 100% 
fruit juices in single serving boxes, canned fruit packed in 
juice, canned vegetables (low salt), and meals in cans, 
tuna and canned meat, peanut butter, canned foods with 
pop-top lids. THANK YOU!!! 
 
Invitation to Serve: Please call or email the church office 
if you would like to serve on Sundays in 2014 as a 
Greeter / Coffee Host, Liturgist, or Communion Server. 
You may also sign up on the CCAV Bulletin Board in 
Fellowship Hall. Sign up to provide flowers for both 
CCAV and ECA services on the Joint Venture Bulletin 
Board. If you need to ask where openings are for service, 
Margot is in the church office from 9:00 am to 1:00 pm 
Tuesday–Friday and will be ready to serve you. 
 

A Reading on Community 
“Love in Action” by Parker Palmer 

Community reminds us that we are called to love, for 
community is a product of love in action and not of sim-
ple self-interest. Community can break our egos open to 
the experience of God who cannot be contained by our 
conceptions. Community will teach us that our grip on 
truth is fragile and incomplete, that we need many ears to 
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hear the fullness of God’s word for our lives. And the dis-
appointment of community life can be transformed by our 
discovery that the only dependable power for life lies be-
yond all human structures and relationships. 
 
In this religious grounding lies the only real hedge against 
the risk of disappointment in seeking community. That 
risk can be borne only if it is not community one seeks, 
but truth, light, God. Do not commit yourself to commu-
nity, but commit yourself to God. . . . In that commitment 
you will find yourself drawn into community (A Place 
Called Community, by Parker J. Palmer, Pendle Hill  
Pamphlet). 
 

Christmas Has Come And Gone… 
Now What? 
“When the song of the angels is stilled, 
When the star in the sky is gone, 
When the kings and princes are home, 
When the shepherds are back with their flocks, 
The work of Christmas begins: 
 To find the lost, 
 To heal the broken, 
 To feed the hungry, 
 To release the prisoner, 
 To rebuild the nations, 
 To bring peace among brothers, 
 To make music in the heart.”  
 
Howard Thurman 
 

CCAV, UCC 2014 
Worship  

Carla Gerber (contact)  

Dot Allfrey  

Debbie Bemis  

 John Hawes  

Kathy Kisabeth  

Connie Moore  

Christian Ed. 

Phyllis Chai (contact)  

 

Fellowship 

Audrey Wiedrick (contact) 

 Joan Okumura 

 
Music  

 John Hawes (contact)  

 
Pastoral Relations 

Debbie Bemis (contact) 

Hi-Dong Chai 

Linda Farr  

Sue Scaff 

 
Historian 

  

 
Caring 

  

 
Membership 

Dave Harris (contact)  

Risa Feely 

 
Outreach  

Phyllis Chai (contact)  

Betty Benson  

Risa Feely  
Ted Feely  

Bessie Hutchins  

Connie Moore  
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Joint Venture  

Kathryn McAbee 

 Jim McAbee 

Carolyn Crowley 

Betty Benson 

Connie Moore 

 
CCAV, UCC 2014 Council 

Connie Moore, Moderator 

Debbie Bemis, Vice Moderator 

Sue Scaff, Secretary 

Tom Gerber, Treasurer 

Ted Feely, Webmaster 

Diane Hawes, Member at large 

 

January Birthdays 
1/3 – Joan Okumara 
1/7 – Kathryn McAbee 
1/9 – Kara Nieders 
1/12 – Audrey Wiedrick 
1/19 – Diane Hawes 
1/22 – David Hough 
1/27 – James Breseke 
1/30 – Daniel Quint 
 

Kalos Publication 
Please remember you may take a copy of our Kalos 
Newsletter home each month if you are not reading on 
line. It is located along with other UCC info on the wall to 
the left of the sanctuary entrance. 
 
Kalos appears on the CCAVUCC website and in a few 
printed copies for those who request a mailing. If you 
would like Kalos to be sent to your home, please contact 
Sue Scaff (sscaff@sbcglobal.net or 960-4452). 
 
We encourage you to share stories and inspirations in 
our newsletter! Tell us about your experiences, your 
reflections, your hopes for the church, anything of 
interest to the community that you would like to share. 
Send us images, poems, links for our Inspiration section. 
We want to hear from you! 
 
To submit an article, send it by the 15th of the month 
to kalos@ccavucc.org.Kalos editors are Sue Scaff, 
Kathryn McAbee and Risa Feely. 
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2013 Joint Venture Board of Directors 

 

Jim McPherson, President 

Jon Mills, Vice President 

Kathryn McAbee, Secretary 

Brenda McHenry, Treasurer 

Debbie Bemis 

Bryan Bond 

Reverend Michele Rogers Brigham 

Carolyn Crowley 

Reverend Kate Flexer 

Ellen Lukanc 

Joe Machado 

Ann Mayers 

Jim McAbee 

Dennis Widman 

 

The Joint Venture Board of Directors consists of the clergy from each member church and six 
members elected or appointed by each congregation. Collectively, the fourteen members of the 
Board serve to develop, support, sustain and maintain the shared staff and facilities of the 
Congregational Church of Almaden Valley, UCC and the Episcopal Church in Almaden. 



2013 In Review 

2013 was a year of change – some more visible, some less. Financial hardship and economic 
realities necessitated an intensive collaborative budget development process; and through the 
committed efforts of a number of members from both congregations, Council, Vestry, and the 
Joint Venture Board, we were able to finalize a budget in February 2013. While the 2013 budget 
included a number of cost reductions, the most painful – both personally and as an organization – 
was the reduction and restructuring of staff, which was fully implemented in June. 

Despite the budget challenges, notable accomplishments in 2013 include:  

 The renovation of Old fellowship Hall (now “The Center”), Youth Center, Nursery and 
Sunday school room, which had been delayed to repair damage caused by a leaking roof, 
was completed. 

 Extensive roof repairs were completed (with a guarantee), resolving decades of leaks. 
 An independent financial review of 2011 and 2012, the first such review in many years, 

was completed in November. The results of the review were positive, with only one 
finding (that we needed to treat the Nursery staff and Hand Bell Director as employees 
rather than independent contractors), and a recommendation that we improve our filing 
and record maintenance. The recommended improvements were already underway with 
the support and assistance of Margot Janiak, our Administrative Assistant; and actions to 
correct the employment status will be implemented within the next two weeks. 

A number of other accomplishments are discussed in the committee reports, none of which 
would have been possible without the time, talent, and dedication of the members of the Joint 
Venture Board, the support of the Council and Vestry, and you, the members of the 
Congregational Church of Almaden, UCC and Episcopal Church in Almaden.  

As my term comes to a close, I want to express my deep appreciation and thanks for the 
opportunity and honor to have served as your Joint Venture Board President. 

Jim McPherson, Joint Venture Board President (2013) 

  



Future Joint Venture Plans 

In addition to the many activities discussed in the various committee reports, I wish to add a few 
items that I plan to champion for the upcoming 2014 year. I would like to focus on being more 
efficient with our resources—both time and money. The following are four areas I hope to 
address next year. 

 Update JV Bylaws, e.g., reducing number of members from 12 to 8 
 Update JV Handbook, e.g., updating office duties  
 Improve Financials, e.g., better accounting practices/tracking 
 Reduce costs, e.g., explore the feasibility of solar power—eliminate electric bill ($7K in 

2013) 

Please feel free to share your ideas with me or any member of the JV Board. 

Jon Mills, Joint Venture Board Vice-President (2013)/ President (2014) 

 

 



Committee Reports 

The Joint Venture Board has three standing committees (Executive, Finance and Property), as 
well as other committees to assist in fulfilling its many responsibilities. 

 

EXECUTIVE –  

The Executive Committee includes the Joint Venture President and Vice President, and the 
clergy from both churches. The Executive Committee met periodically through the year to 
develop a new facility rental agreement, new employment agreements for staff, and prepare the 
proposed budget for 2014.  

Jim McPherson, Joint Venture Board President 

 

DONATIONS & MEMORIALS –  

While the Joint Venture Bylaws recognizes that a Memorials Committee can be formed when we 
receive a donation, the Donations & Memorials Committee was created in 2013 to provide an 
ongoing point of contact for those wishing to make a donation, help match them up with a 
needed project they may want to support, and ensure that we recognize their generous gift. If you 
see a need or are considering a donation, please let us know. 

Ann Mayers, Chair-Donations & Memorials Committee 

 

OPERATIONS – 

The Operations Committee’s primary role is to support the hardware, software, and infrastructure 
needs of the church and staff. During 2013 there were upgrades to and replacement of an 
outdated computer, installation of new software to support doing our own bookkeeping, updates 
to the electronic file storage, and the inevitable “fixes” needed for the telephones, computers and 
other office equipment. 

Bryan Bond, Chair-Operations Committee 

 

  



PROPERTY –  

2013 has been a year of accomplishments around the building and grounds. Last Winter, we 
were able to complete the renovation to “The Center”, the Nursery, Sunday school rooms and 
Youth area. New flooring, painting, and a new Kitchen in the lower area were all finished after 
the mold remediation/abatement work that was required was done. Also, repairs were made to 
our emergency lighting system, and new smoke alarms and carbon dioxide sensors were installed 
throughout the building. In the Spring, we moved outside and had some of our trees get a long 
overdue safety trimming and a few dead trees removed. The Summer was a busy time for our 
building as we had the much needed extensive roof repairs completed. New flooring, carpeting 
and painting were done in the Office, Clergy offices, Christian Education/Music office and the 
upper landing and stairs in The Center. And finally, a new fire suppression Ansul system was 
installed over the oven/stove in the main kitchen to fulfill our permit requirements by the San 
Jose Fire Department. Presently, an ongoing project that continues is the cleaning out and 
categorizing of our Library. 

We also had Spring and Fall JV Work Days when so many of you volunteered your time, 
energies and talents to do numerous upkeep and maintenance jobs around the church building. 
There was so much accomplished by “Everyone’s Helping Hands”--- washing windows, 
cleaning carpets, repairing fences, fixing lights, painting, cleaning, building repairs, etc. and yard 
work, yard work and more yard work! 

Lastly I want to thank each of you who do so much around our building to keep it beautiful and 
functioning. “Someone” – sometimes I do not know even who – just gets the work done quietly 
and consistently. Thank you each and everyone for your love and attention to our building and 
grounds. 

Ellen Lukanc, Chair-Property Committee 

 

  



FINANCE – 

The Finance Committee met in joint session with the CCAVUCC and ECA finance committees 
through February to discuss and develop a final proposed 2013 Joint Venture budget, which was 
approved by both Council and Vestry. Related items from the joint workgroup included 
replacing the photocopier with a less costly/more efficient model, and pursuing other expense 
reductions. Throughout the year, the Committee monitored the Operating and Capital Funds, as 
well as developing a Capital Fund project summary, implemented policies and procedures to 
improve timeliness and accountability, adjusted to the elimination of the bookkeeper position in 
June, and worked to prepare for the 2014 budget. 

Jim McPherson, Chair-Finance Committee 

 

KITCHEN –  

Contact: Connie Moore conlou4430@aol.com  

Supplier: Debbie Estill Debbie.estill@yahoo.com (paper goods)  

Note: creamer, sugar, lemonade mix, tea bags, hot chocolate, coffee, are items not supplied by 
Debbie. A form is provided on the kitchen refrigerator to write down items when they are getting 
low. A volunteer will check this list. Right now, Dot Allfrey (dballfrey@gmail.com) is doing so. 

The same groups continue to meet in the Fellowship Hall area, as reported in 2012. None require 
using the kitchen on a regular basis. Their meeting dates & times are listed on the JV Church 
Calendar.  

A new venting system was installed this year. (See Ellen Lukanc’s report for Maintenance) 

A new power switch was installed in the refrigerator, which was under warranty. 

An attempt to form a new TLC group, that would meet at announced scheduled times, has not 
yet come to pass. Dot Allfrey has volunteered to arrange taking care of kitchen needs on an as-
needed basis. The countertops, drawers, & refrigerator have all benefited from this arrangement! 
Thank you, Dot & helpers! 

If there are any questions feel free to contact me.  

Connie Moore, Chair-Kitchen Committee 

  



Our Budget 

Each year, the Joint Venture Board prepares a proposed operating budget for review and 
approval by the CCAV/UCC Council and ECA Vestry. The “Operating Budget” covers day-to-
day expenses. 

 

JOINT VENTURE CHURCHES OF ALMADEN 
OPERATING BUDGET   

Revenue 2013 2014 

Member Church Operating Contribution $128,264 $135,469
Other Revenue $3,410 $7,975

Carry-Over (account balance as of January 1) $19,524 $12,500

  TOTAL REVENUE $151,198 $155,944

Expense 2013 2014 
Personnel $73,226 $72,094
Services and Supplies $58,090 $66,454
Capital Fund Deposit $0 $7,005

Operating Reserve $11,482 $10,391

  TOTAL EXPENSE $151,698 $155,944
 

The major source of funding for Joint Venture operations is the operating contribution from both 
churches. Other revenue includes facility rental fees, monies received for purchase of flowers, 
and undesignated offerings at joint services. The carry-over is the unspent balance of the 
Operating Fund as of January 1 of each year. 

Expenses include the shared staff; services and supplies, such as water, electricity, office 
supplies, printing/reproduction, janitorial services, and routine maintenance; reinvestment in the 
Capital Fund for current and future “big ticket” items, such as air conditioner replacement, 
building repairs, or facility improvements. The operating reserve is not truly an expense, but is 
money set aside to ensure that there are sufficient funds in the account to cover monthly 
expenses as well as any unexpected expenses that exceed budget.  

  



The Capital Fund 

Over the course of 20 years, the projected cost to repair and/or replace such items as air 
conditioning units, carpets/flooring, roof, parking lots, etc. is approximately $240,000. The 
Capital Fund is a “savings account” used to cover these large expected and unexpected expenses 
(generally over $2,500 each) necessary to maintain and improve the building and grounds.  

Each year a small amount of the Joint Venture budget is deposited in the Capital Fund in order to 
“save up” for when the inevitable large expenses happen. Due to severe budget constraints there 
were no deposits in the past three years; however, a $7,005 deposit is budgeted for 2014. 

As many are aware, it was discovered in 2007 that funds had been embezzled over a period of 
years. Actions taken by the Board resulted in receiving a loss recuperation settlement of 
$206,668.76 in February 2011. The settlement was deposited in the Capital Fund, bringing the 
balance of the Fund to $219,768.85 (as of February 14, 2011). 

Beginning mid-2011, aggressive efforts were undertaken to start addressing long-deferred 
building/grounds maintenance, repairs, and improvements.  

To date, the Capital Fund has been used to complete the following: 

Fellowship Hall Air Conditioning Installation ...........................................................$6,500 

Fumigation ..................................................................................................................$6,133 

Kitchen Fire Suppression Hood Replacement ............................................................$4,424 

Miscellaneous Building & Grounds Maintenance ......................................................$5,000 

Old Fellowship Hall Mold Abatement/Repair ..........................................................$34,717 

Old Fellowship Hall Renovation ..............................................................................$29,861 

Parking Lot Resurfacing .............................................................................................$8,325 

Patio/Sidewalk Repair .................................................................................................$9,481 

Roof Repair/Maintenance .........................................................................................$26,162 

Wheelchair Lift .........................................................................................................$28,919 

As of November 30, 2013, the balance in the Capital Fund was $60,581.16 

  



Special thanks to… 

 David Byers, for his tireless efforts and countless hours leading the Old Fellowship Hall 
remediation and renovation and many other projects. 

 Susie Ferguson for her coordination of the many improvements to the nursery, Sunday 
school room, and Music/Christian Education offices. 

 Bob Green, for his tireless dedication as “Roof Czar”, leading the roof repair project. 
 Tom Gerber for spearheading the installation of the banner display. 
 Ron Howie for his work on the Music/Christian Education office space. 
 Todd Lukanc for so many things as the “personal assistant” to the Property Committee 

Chair.  
 Michael Moore, for his diligence and assistance in exploring the potential to create a 

commercial kitchen. 
 Dot Allfrey and Joan Wagner for their generous donation of paint and carpet for the 

church offices.  
 Boy Scout Troop XXX and their parents for their energetic support on Joint Venture 

work days. 
 Debbie Bemis, Bryan Bond, Joe Machado, Jim McPherson, Brenda McHenry, and 

Dennis Widman as they complete their term on the Joint Venture Board 

 


